CITY of THE DALLES

313 COURT STREET
THE DALLES, OREGON 97058

(541) 296-5481 ext. 1125
PLANNING DEPARTMENT

HISTORIC LANDMARKS COMMISSION MINUTES

FEBRUARY 18, 2015

City Hall Council Chambers
313 Court Street
The Dalles, OR 97058
Conducted in a handicap accessible room.
4:00 p.m.

CALL TO ORDER
Chair Gleason called the meeting to order at 4:00 PM.

ROLL CALL
Commissioners Present: Eric Gleason, Bob McNary, Dennis Davis, Sandy Bisset, Pat Smith

Others Present: City Councilor Linda Miller

Staff Present: Senior Planner Dawn Marie Hert, Administrative Secretary Carole Trautman

AGENDA
It was moved by McNary and seconded by Smith to approve the agenda as submitted. The motion carried

unanimously.

MINUTES
Bisset noted a change in the Public Comments section, second paragraph, first sentence. Change the word

“received” to “provided,” and “from” to “to.” It was moved by Bisset and seconded by Davis to approve the
December 17, 2014 minutes as amended. The motion carried unanimously.

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Senior Planner Hert welcomed City Councilor Representative Linda Miller to the Historic Landmarks

Commission.

DISCUSSION ITEM - 2014 Historic Landmarks Commission (HL.C) Annual Report

Senior Planner Hert distributed the draft 2014 HLC annual report that would go before City Council (copy
attached). She explained that the report did not need to be presented in person, she would submit the report to the
Council for their review. Hert presented the highlights of the report as follows:

e 2014 Historic Preservation Funds for the 2014 fiscal year

e HLC 2014 Short Term Goal that was met: “...to encourage historic design in downtown areas...” - Main
Street has acquired a volunteer architect that will be assisting with the historic fagade designs for the
downtown area.

e Short 2014 Term Goal that was met: “...to encourage the collection and preservation of oral history...” —
Bisset advised that Carolyn Pursell at the Discover Center was working with another local organization to
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convert the Discovery Center’s oral history cassettes to CDs. Wahtonka Alternative School students will
be transcribing the CDs.

e HLC Long Term Goal that was met: “...to support and encourage the Ft. Dalles Museum and Vehicle
Storage Display Building...” — Davis advised that a more accurate name for the vehicle storage building
was “Historic Transportation Display Building.” Also change under 2015 Long Term Goals and
Objectives.

e Administration and Public Assistance - Hert reported that there was a large volume of inquiries in the
Planning Department regarding historic preservation, restoration, historic guidelines for signs, etc. due to
the increase in Main Street and Urban Renewal efforts in the historic downtown area.

Senior Planner Hert advised she would add a narrative explanation to the report on how the Commission decided to
change the verbiage for short term and long term goals. The verbiage that had been discussed in the goal setting
meeting was short term and long term “Goals and Objectives.”

Davis asked if the term “minor alterations” were those historic change items that staff could review or administer.
If so, he suggested staff prepare and/or present a list of minor alterations made by staff. Senior Planner Hert said
there was a resolution that instituted staff’s authority to administer minor alterations, and she would provide an
informational report to the Commission.

McNary reported that the house on West 3" Place that added the historic design garage now had a shed on blocks.
Hert said she was aware of the shed; it was under 200 square feet and did not require a permit. The property owner
relocated it as far away from the house as possible and painted it.

Senior Planner Hert commented that she wanted to add a narrative at the beginning of the HLC Annual Report
stating that preservation grant funds were made available to Certified Local Governments each year. These funds
are from collected user fees of our federal parks, not from local tax dollars. The City was the recipient of one grant
from the Oregon Commission on Historic Cemeteries (OCHC) for the 2014 fiscal year.

PIONEER CEMETERY
McNary reminded the group that it had never been determined which property owner was responsible for the
wooden fence. Hert said she talked to City Attorney Parker who indicated a determination would be difficult at

best.

Hert said she talked to the Facilities Maintenance staff regarding the fallen fence in Pioneer Cemetery. They
would advise her when they had time to repair it.

McNary also commented on the project of building a set of steps in the southwest corner of the cemetery. He said
an easement from the College would be required. Hert said she looked at the OCHC grant guidelines to see if such
a project qualified. She felt it was best to wait until the public access easement was completed before submitting a
grant application. Bisset asked if the Joseph Brown gravesite would be protected. McNary said the gravesite was
well protected; the point was that an easement was needed to allow visitor access to the cemetery. Gleason said
the gate was installed where there was already a trail. McNary pointed out that the access would increase the
cemetery’s visitor count. Bisset said she was concerned about the protection of the gravesite. Hert said she would
contact Rob Van Cleve and take the public easement across that gravesite. Hert asked Chair Gleason if there were
protections other than Native American. Gleason said that technically there were permits for archaeological sites
as long as the site was recorded, but he doubted that site was recorded as an archaeological site. He thought there
might be a state statute. Discussion followed on whether or not the orientation of the body had ever been
determined. Hert said Chair Gleason and Jacqueline Cheung had done research on headstone placements. Chair
Gleason said that his research showed that less than 10% of the cemetery remains had headstones, because many of
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the headstones were made out of wood and did not survive a fire in years past. Bisset said the fire warden
reconstructed the names right at the time of the fire.

McNary commented that the funding for cleanup by the City had been very helpful, and regretted the event was no
longer held. Davis said it gave some of the ownership to the people. Hert said part of the concern for
discontinuing the event was liability issues. Gleason said Bruce Howard and Sally Donovan continued working on
the cemetery headstone restoration after the workshop was over. They were keeping records.

The Commission discussed Pioneer Cemetery pictures for websites. Senior Planner Hert said she had some for the
City website and Susan Buce’s website. Bisset reported that she had just read a letter that was written by Joseph
G. Wilson’s wife to their daughter. It describes how the monument came about. Bisset said it would be good for
the website.

Hert mentioned that she enjoyed the live historic re-enactments. Councilor Miller reported that she had a friend
that was involved in re-enactments. She could be a future resource for the area.

STAFE/COMMISSIONER COMMENTS
Grants — Senior Planner Hert reported that she was intending to submit an additional grant to be used potentially
for refurbishing some more headstones and use Planning Department or City funds for a match.

Hert and Matthew Klebes, Main Street Director, tentatively scheduled the Window Restoration Workshop for early
October. They hoped to schedule it in conjunction with the Main Street Event, Hert said.

Chair Gleason distributed a Restore Oregon flyer regarding Senate Bill 565 (copy attached) and gave a brief
explanation. Gleason also reported that the Cherry Festival would be held on First Street this year, and he is
considering having an Open House at his Chinese Building during the event.

McNary inquired on the historic tiles stored in the City Hall basement. Chair Gleason said the Commodore
Building would be a good location to display them. Other options discussed were a four foot square of tiles in the
floor of the Granada Block Redevelopment Project, or in the Commodore hallway as a wall display. Hert thought
of suggesting to the Art Center that they take it on as a project.

Bisset said she had contractor’s samples for the 1915 Post Office of pieces of glass stamped “U.S. Government.”
Hert suggested contacting AmeriTitle to see if they would be interested in displaying them since the building was
the original post office site. McNary said the Ft. Dalles Museum had a display case that could be used.

NEXT MEETING
March 25, 2015

ADJOURNMENT
Chair Gleason adjourned the meeting at 4:58 PM.

by-Administrative Secretary Carole Trautman
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ATTACHMENT 1

City of The Dalles Historic Landmarks Commission 2014
Annual Report To City Council

The Dalles Historical Landmark Commission is pleased to present its annual report to City
Council. The year 2014 was the City’s twenty-first year as a Certified Local Government. The
following activities and accomplishments of The Dalles Historic Landmarks Commission are
presented for the City Council’s review as required annually by General Ordinance No. 94-1194.

2014 Historic Preservation Funds The City of The Dalles received one grant from the Oregon
Commission on Historic Cemeteries (OCHC) for the 2014 fiscal year:

A grant in the amount of $1,000 was received from the OCHC to fund a Headstone Repair
Workshop at our historic Pioneer Cemetery. The workshop was held on September 28, 2014 and
provided much needed repairs to some headstones in our Pioneer Cemetery and also provided
information on proper cleaning methods and guidelines for repairs and maintenance of historic
headstones. The workshop was open to anyone in our community and surrounding areas. Well
intentioned people are often fooled by the seemingly strong materials from which cemetery
markers, monuments and structures are made. Marble, granite, concrete and other materials are
quite sensitive and should be treated with great care. The focus of the workshops was to provide
attendees with a solid background of current cemetery conservation strategies and techniques
that are designed to reduce inadvertent damage to cemetery markers, monuments and structures.
This workshop promlsed to be an invaluable resource for those community members interested
in learning the latest and best practlces for cemetery conservation and preservation. This -
workshop was designed for anyone mtendrng to begin a cemetery preservation or a "restoration"
prOJect and helped ensure that their choices were sound and don't harm what they were seeking
to protect. Discussions focused on current issues in cemetery preservation, such as recording and
documenting cemeteries and graveyards undertakmg preservation efforts, and exploring
conservation techniques and issues.

2014 Commission Goals Due to limited funding, a majority of the short-term and long-term
goals for the HLC were not met. Monies were only budgeted as match this past fiscal year for a

few goals.

The short-term goals that were met, or are in the process of being met, are as follows:
e Encourage Historic Designs for Downtown to aid in historic background research and

support Main Street programs.
The Commission and staff continue to assist property owners that are researching historic
building types and designs. Our community is very fortunate to have a number of historic
groups that have access to historic photos and information. The Mainstreet Program has helped
expand this goal by providing an architect for basic design assistance.

e Encourage restoration of the Pioneer Cemetery and establish an inventory link/listing on

the City’s website.
This goal is continually in the process of being met with our Pioneer Cemetery Preservation Plan

being implemented. With continued grant assistance from the OCHC and SHPO, we hope to
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continue with the projects at the cemetery. The Commission plans to keep the goal for the years
to come for the continued maintenance and preservation of our historic Pioneer Cemetery.
Budgeted monies and support from the City Council has continued to help with preservation and
maintenance of this local landmark. The HLC also received a grant as detailed earlier in this
report for a gravestone repair workshop.

e Encourage the collection and preservation of oral history of the local area.
The Commission was made aware of Roger Nichols having many oral recordings of local
historians. Staff will work with Roger to see what he has available and what topics are
discussed.

The long-term goals that were met, or are in the process of being met, are as follows:
e Encourage preservation and restoration of City Hall.
This long-term goal has continued over the years.

e Maintaining CLG status.
This long-term goal has continued to be met. Assistance for the CLG is made pos51b1e with the

sem1 annual matchlng grant from the SHPO for operatlng funds.

Contlnue to supply mformatwn on Historic Open Houses and encourage Open House

visits during Historic Fort Dalles Days.
This long-term goal has continued to be met. Owners of landmarks have been posmve about

contlnumg the Open Houses durmg Fort Dalles Days

o Support and encourage the F ort Dalles Museum and HlStOI‘lC Veh1cle Storage Dlsplay

" Building. ' ~
This long—term goal has contlnued over the years

2015 Commission Goals The Historic Landmarks Commission adopted new goals for 2015 at
the first meeting of the year. The following are the new 2015 Historic Landmarks Commission

goals:

Short Term Goals

e Provide educational assistance to help individual restorers by setting up a SHPO special
assessment and other historic preservation workshops.

e Provide a historic window restoration workshop for local homeowners and contractors
Provide annual recognition on historic properties.

e Pursue a SHPO grant to expand City’s historic resources such as designating other qualified areas
as National Historic Districts; specifically the East Gateway, The Dalles Bluff, 4® Street, and E.
8™ Street.

¢ Update and maintain a Historic Resource Center/Site i.e.: historic group links on the City website.

e Encourage Historic Designs for Downtown to aid in historic background research and support
Main Street programs.

¢ Encourage continued restoration and preservation of the Pioneer Cemetery and establish an
inventory link/listing on the City’s website.

Encourage restoration and use of the Waldron Drug/Gitchell Building.

e Encourage the City pursuing ownership of the Lewis and Clark Rock Fort and its preservation

through maintenance.
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e Encourage the collection and preservation of oral history of the local area and inventory and
location of existing oral history.

e Support Civic Auditorium Building restoration.

e Support walking tours and Open House of historic buildings.

e Support and encourage the restoration and re-use of the Elks Building.

Long Term Goals

e Update Historic Inventories and encourage new nominations to local and national registry
districts.

Update Historic Ordinance.

Maintain Certified Local Government status.

Continue to assist with historic plaque costs and availability.

Work with the local media to recognize historic homes or properties.

Encourage continued preservation and compatible infill of Historic Chinatown.

Encourage preservation and restoration of City Hall.

Support and encourage the Fort Dalles Museum and Historic Velncle Storage Dlsplay Bulld1ng ,
Actively support historic Fort Dalles Days.

Support, encourage and advocate the preservatlon and contlnued use of The Dalles H1gh School
and Colonel anht Elementary School. '

Administration and Pubhc Assistance Both admlnlstratlon and public assistance contlnued to
be vital activities during 2014. Six Historic Landmarks Commission meetings were held in the
year 2014. Four applications were reviewed: The Independent Order of Odd Fellows faeade
repairs and upgrades, Window replacement and restoration at the Church of Christ
Congregational Church and at the Latin Assembly of God, and the construction of a garage/shop
on a property located in the Trevitt’s National Historic District. There were also several requests
for minor alterations to historic structures that were reviewed at the staff level. Minor alterations
include the addition and placement of signs, repainting historic structures and emergency-type
repairs.
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